

# The Washington Quarterly



ISSN: 0163-660X (Print) 1530-9177 (Online) Journal homepage: https://www.tandfonline.com/loi/rwaq20

# The Changing Fundamentals of US-China Relations

Evan S. Medeiros

**To cite this article:** Evan S. Medeiros (2019) The Changing Fundamentals of US-China Relations, The Washington Quarterly, 42:3, 93-119, DOI: <u>10.1080/0163660X.2019.1666355</u>

To link to this article: <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/0163660X.2019.1666355">https://doi.org/10.1080/0163660X.2019.1666355</a>

9	© 2019 The Author(s). Published by Informa UK Limited, trading as Taylor & Francis Group
	Published online: 11 Oct 2019.
	Submit your article to this journal 🗹
hh	Article views: 11233
a a	View related articles 🗗
CrossMark	View Crossmark data ☑



# The Changing Fundamentals of US-China Relations

The US-China relationship is changing in fundamental ways. Currently, the United States and China are engaged in an intensive and costly trade war that, even if resolved through negotiations, will likely not provide the basis for long-term stability. Indeed, it may carry the seeds of future confrontation. More broadly, many of the fundamental ideas that once guided the relationship are being called into question, such as engagement, cooperation, and convergence. The institutional structure of the relationship is also being tested. The well-developed and hard-worn channels of communication have been allowed to atrophy. On both sides, and especially in China, bureaucratic processes are straining to keep up with the growing diversity and complexity of a relationship that is global in scope and consequence.

Nevertheless, the United States and China have arrived at a point—perhaps a turning point—that requires we ask and attempt to answer some fundamental questions about how we got here and where the relationship might go: what are the sources of the current tensions? Which ones will persist, and which ones may shift due to political and/or economic changes in either country? How much of this is a function of President Trump's and/or President Xi's decisions? What are the possible trajectories for US-China ties, and what should the United States do about it?

Dr. Evan S. Medeiros is the Penner Family Chair in Asia Studies at Georgetown University and the former Senior Director for Asia (2013–2015) at the National Security Council under President Obama. He can be reached at evan.medeiros@georgetown.edu.

© 2019 The Author(s). Published by Informa UK Limited, trading as Taylor & Francis Group This is an Open Access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives License (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/), which permits non-commercial re-use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited, and is not altered, transformed, or built upon in any way.

The Washington Quarterly • 42:3 pp. 93–119

https://doi.org/10.1080/0163660X.2019.1666355

To get at these questions, this article examines the changing dynamics at the heart of the US-China relationship. As this relationship enters its fifth decade and as China emerges as a global power, many of the drivers of this relationship are evolving and pushing it in a far more competitive direction while some of the relationship's traditional strengths are waning. Such periods have come and gone before. If we have witnessed anything about US-China relations over the past 40 years, it is that the relationship is both competitive and cyclical, careening from periods of relative stability and cooperation to ones of frustration and antagonism. In short, antipathy, distrust, competition, and volatility are not new to the US-China relationship, but their relative roles in it may indeed be changing.

This article examines two basic issues: the drivers as well as accelerants of competition and the buffers as well as stabilizers against it. The first and second sections survey the drivers and accelerants by dividing them into structural and cyclical to better appreciate their sources, manifestations, and implications. The third section outlines the changing nature of the buffers and stabilizers. A final section offers some general considerations for policymakers.

# **Structural Competition**

Us-China competition today has a different quality than in the past.

This article begins with the premise that US-China competition today has a different quality than in the past. It is developing long-term, structural drivers that have deep roots on both sides. Since at least the mid- to late-2000s, the primacy of competition has become a core feature of the US-China relationship and not a variable feature that will shift with the political and economic cycles in either country.

#### Asia's Rise

China is rising and challenging US interests at the same time that Asia as a continent is increasing in long-term importance to the United States and world. Asia is now home to half of the 20 fastest growing economies, generates two-thirds of global growth, and accounts for 40 percent of global GDP. Sixty percent of the world's population lives in the continent, and the size of Asia's middle class (notably including China and India) is expected to reach nearly 2.3 billion people, or 65 percent of the world's total by 2030. Indeed, Asians will constitute the largest share, some 88 percent, of the next billion people in the middle class. Asia also accounts for seven of the ten largest standing militaries in the world and six of the eight declared nuclear states. The United States has five formal

treaty allies in Asia and currently deploys, including at Indo-Pacific Command in Hawaii, over 350,000 US troops in the region from across all armed services.<sup>2</sup>

Thus, in the twenty-first century, Asia no longer reflects underlying global dynamics as it did during the Cold War. Rather, Asia is setting many of those dynamics, especially those related to great power competition, the pace and scope of economic globalization (especially trade liberalization), and the role of rules, norms, and institutions to govern economic and security behavior between and among states. Given Asia's growing importance, China's behavior has assumed even greater significance for many in the United States. Not only is China's behavior intrinsically important to the United States, but it is occurring in a region that is now more meaningful to both US interests and to global order than at any time since the end of the Cold War.

#### Security

A second major structural force affecting US-China relations is the expanding roots of bilateral competition, which now covers security, economics, technology, and ideas about governance. The longstanding sources of US-China competition—security and economics—are deepening at the very time that new drivers of competition—such as technology and governance—are emerging.

Security competition it not new to US-China relations, but its nature and role in the overall relationship are changing. For decades, US-China conflicts of interests have been apparent on a range of security issues including Taiwan's status and security, US alliances, Chinese military modernization, nuclear and missile nonproliferation, maritime territorial disputes, and episodic regional security issues. Many of these are enduring differences: Taiwan is central to the Communist Party's legitimacy, and US alliances and security commitments are core to its regional defense strategy. In the past, Washington and Beijing found a way to manage their differing security interests through a mix of changing behavior, modifying demands as well as expectations, and/or simply tolerating differences with the hope they would disappear, or that both sides would grow past them due to common security challenges. These management strategies created space for cooperation on both traditional and nontraditional security issues, as well as growing economic ties.

Today, the situation is evolving in a new direction. With past differences becoming more acute, new areas emerging, and uncertainty on both sides about the other's long-term intentions growing, the US-China security relationship is now a complex mix of an expanding set of diverging interests combined with an intensifying security dilemma. This is in part due to China's expanding capabilities and in part due to its increased willingness to use them. The resulting security competition is a function of both US and Chinese behaviors and

perceptions. Perceptions are a particularly important part of the equation because the growing uncertainty makes these diverging security interests appear more acute.

Several developments explain this intensification and diversification of security competition. China's military modernization has made great strides since the mid- to late-1990s, but for the United States, it is not just that the overall gap in

Chinese military modernization is directed at constraining US power projection in the Western Pacific. relative capabilities has narrowed. It is also the fact that Chinese military modernization is directed at constraining US power projection capabilities in the Western Pacific, and in particular that China has made great strides in eroding traditional US military advantages in Asia. The cost for the US military in fighting a war with China has rapidly risen to the point that, according to former Deputy Defense Secretary Robert O. Work and Greg Grant, "the US Joint Force could face defeat at the hands of the Chinese military in plausible scenarios."

China's substantial investment in emerging defense and commercial technologies—such as artificial intelligence, hypersonic weapons, and autonomous vehicles—is further accentuating its military advantages and intensifying the security dilemma.

In addition, whereas China was willing to grudgingly tolerate US alliance activities in the past, it is now more willing to raise the costs for US allies who take actions China sees as undermining its interests. China has consistently put pressure on US allies such as Japan, South Korea, the Philippines, and Australia during diplomatic disputes, including by imposing economic and diplomatic costs; examples include after Japanese actions in the East China Sea and South Korea's decision to deploy a US missile defense system in 2016. China has also started interfering in the domestic politics of some US allies and partners as a way to pressure them to alter their policies.

As these challenges have grown, tensions between mainland China and Taiwan have not abated, which ensures that a possible conflict over Taiwan remains a central, motivating feature of the US-China security competition. Since 2016, China has reduced Taiwan's diplomatic allies, increased its military operations around Taiwan on the sea and in the air, and interfered in Taiwan's politics by using economic incentives to influence voter blocs at the local level. US arms sales and military coordination with Taiwan persist, much to Beijing's frustration.

Beginning in 2010, due to changing Chinese perceptions about its claims as well as the US role and enhanced Chinese capabilities to protect them, maritime territorial disputes became a new focus of US-China security competition. China took numerous steps to consolidate its territorial and

jurisdictional claims in the East and South China Seas. In response, the United States sought to play a greater role in preventing Chinese coercion, bringing both sides into direct contention. In particular, China's creation of seven quasi-

military bases through land reclamation in the South China Sea (SCS), and its gradual deployment of weapons on them, has driven US and regional concerns about future armed conflict and restrictions on freedom of navigation for both military and civilian China's use of para-military capabilities below the threshold of conflict, so-called grey zone activities, has further competition. augmented the developments have presented the United States and its allies as well as partners with a new and difficult challenge for which they have no immediate answer.6

A possible conflict over Taiwan remains a central, motivating feature of US-China security competition.

#### **Economics**

Chinese economic policymaking is historically cyclical, raising the question about whether there are any truly structural sources of economic competition. When Chinese leaders decide to re-embrace market reforms, they can do so, as Deng Xiaoping did in 1992 after Tiananmen and as Premier Zhu Rongji did in the later 1990s after Jiang Zemin's successful 15th Party Congress. This time may be different: Xi flirted with market reforms after the Fall 2013 3rd Plenum (of the 18th Central Committee) but then never adopted most of them. Xi has made a variety of decisions that reveal a preference for state control over the economy and a corresponding skepticism about market forces.

As captured in his speech at the Fall 2017 19th Party Congress, Xi has embraced a greater role for the state in the economy, especially SOEs and stateled development projects, and a greater role for the Communist Party in economic governance. Xi and his top advisors justify these policies by claiming to ensure national strength and national security, implying an enduring basis to them. Several of the Trump administration's actions on technology policy have reinforced these insecurities, as addressed in the next section. To the extent Xi has opened space for the private sector and foreign investors in the economy, it has been when faced with the imminent risk of a financial sector crisis or when China needs access to foreign technology and expertise. It is reasonable to conclude that, going forward, China's relative prioritization of market forces in the reformation of the economy will remain limited.

In the context of Xi's economic decisions, there are host of structural forces and related policy choices that are intensifying bilateral economic competition. First, as China's economy rebalances and focuses on innovation-led growth, bilateral economic interactions are intrinsically becoming more competitive. The degree of complementarity in Chinese and US exports is declining as the Chinese economy produces higher value-added goods and services. Thus, the natural complementarity of the two economies is giving way to larger segments that are more competitive with each other, creating tensions. This is especially true in sectors the Chinese government has prioritized including consumer and industrial electronics, cars (especially electric vehicles), and a variety of services such as e-commerce and e-payments.<sup>8</sup>

To be sure, such competition is not inherently bad for bilateral relations or inherently unfair to US firms. Competition alone cannot explain the extent of the animosity and kind of policy reactions from the United States. American firms compete with those from the EU, Japan, Korea, Taiwan, and elsewhere, and the level of bilateral hostility is lower. Rather, the problem is that this intensifying economic competition is coming at a time when many in US firms believe that the field of competition is increasingly tilted to their disadvantage because of the growing role of the Chinese state in supporting domestic firms over foreign ones.

A second explanation of intensifying economic competition is China's renewed and expansive use of industrial policies, beginning in the mid-to-late 2000s. These are aimed at increasing market share for Chinese firms in sectors Beijing deemed to be critical to future growth. With a focus on fostering dominance of high-tech sectors such as semiconductors, quantum computing, and artificial intelligence, the government has allocated hundreds of billions of US dollars to Chinese companies. This approach culminated in a broad-ranging policy known as Made in China 2025, released in 2015. China's industrial policies undermine foreign firms operating in China, and in recent years they have also impeded them in third-country markets, as Chinese firms with government support search for international market share. 9 A related source of friction is China's wide-spread use of discriminatory and non-transparent policy instruments (e.g., laws, regulations, and administrative actions) to assist domestic firms in order to position international rivals at a market disadvantage. A classic example of this was China's use of regulations in the late 2000s to encourage the development of its information communications technology (ICT) sector, commonly known as "Indigenous Innovation." <sup>10</sup>

In sum, US-China economic competition is structural due to a combination of Xi's priorities and ambitions, the massive spending on industrial policy, and the highly discriminatory policies used to implement the former. Indeed, the scale of China's economy means that any Chinese policy move has a huge effect on worldwide supply and demand, global financial markets, the structure of global

supply chains, and the situation of every incumbent player in the market, implying that the United States needs to care about even minor Chinese economic policy moves.

Perhaps the most worrisome new driver of US-China economic competition is a phenomenon which can be called the "securitization" of bilateral economic relations. This refers to economic challenges—some new and some old—that

have now assumed a national security identity (i.e., Chinese economic practices that pose a security threat to the United States). For example, China's efforts (both legitimate and illicit) to acquire technological superiority in civilian sectors of its economy such as artificial intelligence, robotics, quantum computing, and autonomous vehicles may erode the US ability to maintain military superiority. Many of the technologies that give the US military its advantage have their

Perhaps the most worrisome new economic driver is the "securitization" of bilateral economic relations.

roots in global commercial markets, not ones controlled by governments. Thus, the deep integration of US and Chinese technology production supply chains could be a source of vulnerability for the US defense industrial base, which relies on some of these supply chains.<sup>11</sup>

As a 2019 Asia Society Task Force report argued, this securitization of economic competition "also extends to China's growing global activism as a foreign investor and aid donor on every continent." Xi Jinping's Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) is seen by many in the United States, Europe, and Asia as way to leverage economic statecraft to gain a military presence and expand diplomatic influence. The report notes, "Chinese investments in ports in Burma, Sri Lanka, and Pakistan, and in a naval base in Djibouti, as well as large infrastructure investment projects in Africa, Latin America, Europe, and the Pacific Island nations, appear to be parts of a long-term plan to extend Chinese military access beyond Asia to the rest of the world."

### **Technology**

Policymakers and business leaders in both the United States and China see themselves as locked in a long-term competition to dominate the foundational technologies critical to future innovation, including semiconductors, supercomputers, quantum computing, autonomous vehicles, artificial intelligence, robotics, 5G and next generation communications, and biotechnology and genetics. Both US and Chinese policymakers believe these technologies are essential to innovation, productivity, and national security and, thus, will control the global economy in the twenty-first century.

For the United States, US-China technology competition has a broad national security dimension as well. The 2017 National Security Strategy (NSS) put forward the idea of a National Security Innovation Base (NSIB), which comprises companies involved in the R&D and production of these foundational technologies. The NSS argues that US companies in these sectors are a strategic asset that need to be protected from rivals like China, and China is a special concern because it employs a variety of legal and illicit means to acquire US technology. The US business community shares these concerns about the escalating technology competition and the importance of American companies being leaders in these high-tech sectors.

While technology is not new to Chinese national strategies, Xi Jinping has placed a renewed emphasis on it. Previous reform-era leaders mainly viewed technology as a way to catch up with the West, build human capital and generate prestige. By contrast, Xi has a vision for China to be a global technology leader, putting technology at the center of his "China Dream" of national rejuvenation and economic modernization. Beginning in 2014, Xi made several seminal speeches calling for China to be a "cyber superpower," which is a broad term that involves leadership in several high-tech sectors. This idea was important because it unified ideas and initiatives, and it emerged at a time when Chinese private firms had already made great strides in some high tech sectors, especially information and communication technology (ICT). Xi's ideas quickly manifested into the expansion of industrial policies, as detailed above.

As the US-China technology competition has unfolded, Chinese policymakers are now focused on US efforts to hinder this vision, especially following US

A broader US debate has been sparked about China using technology to export a "China model."

actions against Chinese ICT firms ZTE and Huawei. Based on these concerns, Xi and other top Chinese officials have doubled down on emphasizing the importance of technology self-reliance in the face of various Trump policy actions directed at Chinese tech companies.<sup>16</sup>

For many in the United States, technology competition is not just about who will dominate these critical high-tech sectors; it is also the fear that China is using these technologies in nefarious ways. This includes China's use of technology, such as facial

recognition and online monitoring, to improve the effectiveness of domestic political control and/or to export these technologies to enable other governments to build or maintain authoritarian regimes. This has sparked a

broader debate in the United States about China using technology to export a "China model," which is both anti-democratic and anti-free market, to other countries, a concern that partially motivated recent US actions against Huawei.<sup>17</sup>

A third US concern is how China conducts technology development. China's use of industrial policies in the form of direct subsidies to public and private firms, as well as other mercantilist and protectionist policies, gives Chinese firms an advantage in this technology competition. US policymakers and business leaders are especially incensed by China's use of industrial espionage, both conventional and cyber-enabled, to steal US technologies that give Chinese firms an advantage in the technology development process. These concerns drove recent US legal actions against Fujian-Jianhua for stealing secrets related to US semiconductor technology. <sup>18</sup>

A fourth concern is about technology control. A growing number of US policymakers, analysts and investors argue that China has exploited loopholes in the US legal and regulatory controls to gain access to high-tech advances. They have pointed to weaknesses of both US export control laws as well as the CFIUS investment review process, which until recently did not cover greenfield or portfolio investments. The recent case of Advanced Micro Devices (AMD) is a classic example. The struggling company sold its unique chip design technology to a Chinese firm that can now design and produce chips on its own, presenting a major challenge for American companies such as Intel. Recent legislative changes to CFIUS and exports control laws are meant to preclude similar transfers in the future. <sup>20</sup>

A final driver of technology competition relates to supply chains. Many in the United States are concerned that some companies, especially in the ICT sector, have supply chains that are too reliant on Chinese manufacturers. This creates several potential vulnerabilities: Chinese intelligence could exploit these supply chains to gain access to US civilian or military equipment and/or the Chinese government could cut off supply as a source of leverage during a US-China crisis. This concern informed the Trump administration's effort to use tariffs and other tools to encourage US companies to move their supply chains out of China to reduce such vulnerabilities.<sup>21</sup>

#### Governance

A final emerging area of US-China competition is ideas about governance: global governance and the domestic governance choices of states. Xi's variant of Chinese nationalism, which accentuates China's exceptionalism, is important in this regard, given that he may be a key figure in elite politics, either formally or informally, for at least another decade. Xi's ambitions for China to be a leader internationally and for the Chinese Communist Party (CCP) to lead political, economic and social governance at home are feeding a bilateral competition of ideas. Xi is on track to do more to remake China's role in the world and the

Party-state-society than any previous reform-era leader, and he is doing so quickly and efficiently. Much of the Western world, especially the United States, is taking notice, and some see it as an emerging competition between systems and ideologies.

To be fair, this comes at a time when US foreign policy is challenged by its own identity crisis. Trump is deeply skeptical of the traditional internationalism of US foreign policy, allies, international institutions, and multilateral agreements, and many of the world's leaders are already starting to discount the US role as a result. Among mainstream US strategists of Asia, there is an emerging debate about whether the US should continue to pursue hegemony and primacy in Asia or switch to a strategy premised more on strategic balance among the major powers.<sup>22</sup>

Xi has been more vocal and active about China shaping international order than his predecessors, though they articulated similar aspirations. Beginning in 2013, Xi pushed for an expanded role in existing institutions, started new ones, sought to reenergize existing regional ones, and initiated an effort to draft rules on emerging security issues like cybersecurity and the Arctic. He started land reclamation in the SCS, with the goal of securing Chinese maritime claims by creating seven quasi-military bases within just a few years. His decision to initiate this project involved assuming substantial risk of US and regional blowback, which he was willing to tolerate. Similarly, in fall 2013, Xi deployed an air defense identification zone in and around the East China Sea as a means of asserting Chinese claims over the disputed Senkaku/Diaoyu islands. This move generated strong reactions from Japan, the United States, and South Korea and raised lingering questions about whether China would make a similar move in the SCS. Xi then summarily rejected the 2016 ruling of the International Tribunal for the Law of the Sea, an independent judicial body established by the United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea to adjudicate disputes, when the tribunal decided in the favor of the Philippines on several technical issues that directly impacted China's claims in the SCS. Beginning in 2014, China created a new regional lending bank called the Asia Infrastructure Investment Bank (AIIB) as part of an effort to position China as a leader of global economic governance. Around the same time, Xi launched the One Belt One Road initiative of infrastructure investment, with signature speeches in Central and Southeast Asia. Xi gradually expanded this into a global venture renamed the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) and then hosted large and well attended global conferences on BRI in 2017 and 2019.

During his speech to the 19th Party Congress, he stated that China seeks to "become a global leader in terms of composite national strength and international influence," and to have developed a "world class military force" by 2050.<sup>23</sup> The following year, at an important internal conference on foreign affairs, Xi reportedly stated for the first time that China should "take an active part in leading the reform of the global governance system," a further reflection

of his ambitions for China. <sup>24</sup> Even before these very public statements, Xi's actions effectively ended adherence to Deng's low-profile external posture as captured in the aphorism "hiding your capabilities and biding your time" (*tao guang yang hui*) and promoted in both word and deed a more active and assertive role for China on the world stage as well as on issues and in regions where China previously showed limited interest. <sup>25</sup> China also actively contested international rules and norms, such as those on maritime disputes and human rights. <sup>26</sup>

To be sure, Xi Jinping's efforts to realize his ambitions have not been unrelenting. He has recalibrated in the face of resistance and pressure. In late 2018, he received very public pushback from private sector business leaders for his privileging of SOEs and state actors over private companies, especially in their access to capital and overall operating environment. In response, Xi pivoted. He met with them, listened to these concerns and subsequently adopted policies to address some of them. Externally, Xi did the same in the face of global criticism of the BRI. In his speech at the 2019 BRI international summit in Beijing, Xi explicitly acknowledged the shortcomings of existing BRI efforts, such as the problems with debt sustainability, and committed China to adopt new practices to avoid this and other problems linked to large overseas infrastructure projects. As an indication of Xi's commitment, after the summit, IMF managing director Christine Lagarde publicly praised Xi's new pledges and promised to collaborate with China to improve the quality of its lending practices.

The core global governance challenge for US-China relations is that both countries are selective revisionists. Neither are status quo powers interested in maintaining the current international system, and both want to reform it, but for different reasons and in different ways. China's core concern is that the

current post-World War II system was created without its input and, while it benefits from some attributes, China is unhappy with the predominate role of the United States in areas that impact China's economic and security interests. As analyst Robert Kagan argues, US foreign policy also seeks constant change but not out of a sense of disenfranchisement and entitlement. Rather it is due to a combination of missionary zeal, evolving global interests, and changing US capabilities (especially military ones). He argues this has been a constant since the birth of the United States

The core global governance challenge for US-China relations is that both are selective revisionists.

and will likely continue.<sup>29</sup> The resulting competition about the shape and contours of global order is unlikely to change anytime soon, given that both see

the other's actions as inherently threatening and destabilizing to their vision for the international system.

Beyond global governance, US-China differences about China's political and economic choices are nothing new. However, Xi's turn toward greater CCP control, combined with an active effort to legitimize, if not promote, these beliefs internationally, has opened a more competitive chapter in US-China debates about democracy and markets. Xi consolidated power faster than either of his two immediate predecessors and used that process to centralize decision-making authority within the CCP apparatus, disempowering the State Council. His anti-corruption campaign among civilians and the military caused perhaps the most disruptive political change since Mao Zedong's death, leading to major turnover in the party, the government, and the military. He used this situation to expand the CCP's influence over economic and social life in China, which led to regression in both market-based reforms as well as in liberalization of political and civil rights, drawing an even greater contrast between US and Chinese ideas of domestic governance. Xi's empowerment of the CCP in social, political, and economic life, his step back from market reforms, his abolition of term limits, and his campaigns against ethnic and religious minorities, among other actions, are driving heightened US concerns.<sup>30</sup>

US concerns about these domestic trends and Xi's foreign policy approach are now converging, largely due to two actions. Both became more apparent after Xi's speech at the 19th Party Congress, in which he talked for the first time about promoting the "China alternative" for countries seeking development and political independence. The first involve actions by CCP-backed entities, such as the United Front Department, to intervene in the politics of democratic countries to promote views favorable to China and undercut those criticizing it. The best examples, to date, are Chinese actions to shape domestic political debates in New Zealand and Australia in recent years, including by funding politicians that supported pro-China positions and funding pro-China media in those countries.<sup>31</sup>

A second US concern involves perceived Chinese efforts to promote overseas its preferences for authoritarian governance and state-directed development. China has reportedly done so through its economic and technological support for governments in Africa, Eastern Europe, and even Latin America (e.g., Venezuela). For example, the technological support Chinese firms provide to the internal security services of these governments has improved their ability to monitor, control, and eliminate political dissent.<sup>32</sup> Some US scholars counter that Xi is neither promoting an authoritarian model nor undermining democracy but rather is seeking to make the CCP and China's governance choices just as legitimate as Western democracies. In other words, it is less about spreading a model than about validating China's own experience.<sup>33</sup> Nonetheless, the Trump administration, some Democratic and

Republican Party leaders, and a growing number of US scholars and analysts see this as an emerging global competition of ideas, if not ideology.<sup>34</sup> At a minimum, many questions are being asked in the United States that do not lend themselves to definitive answers about Chinese behavior, which further fuels anxiety about the nature of the challenge to US interests and values presented by China.

#### **Changing Time Horizons**

As David Edelstein argued in his pathbreaking work on the value of time horizons in understanding great power dynamics, the time horizons—the period needed to identify and respond to a possible threat from a major power—for both US and Chinese policymakers (about each other) have changed.<sup>35</sup> Neither Washington nor Beijing now believe that time is on their side to adjust to the threats posed by the other. This mutual perception has driven both to move away from hedging strategies and toward more explicitly competitive ones.

For at least the first three decades after normalization, the challenges to the United States posed by China were either bilateral or regional, and most US policymakers treated them as manageable. Even as China grew and modernized, US policymakers, on balance, did not believe China's rise represented an immediate threat. Accordingly, they believed the United States would have time to adjust if China's strategy shifted; and in the interim, the United States was benefitting from China's growing economy. However, in recent years this basic US risk-benefit calculation has shifted and many in the United States have adopted more negative views of China's intentions and capabilities. Many now argue that the economic costs to US businesses (in terms of lost intellectual property and declining market share) and workers (lost jobs) weigh heavily against the economic benefits, which are declining in some sectors. At the same time, the threats to US security interests in Asia and globally are growing, as discussed above. Intense US debates about China continue, but a sense of urgency has driven a swift shift in US policy and thinking about China. It has been met with bipartisan embrace among policymakers, business leaders and analysts alike.<sup>36</sup>

Chinese policymakers and strategists appear to have made a related calculation, though the evidence is still fragmentary given the closed nature of the system. For China, beginning in the early 1980s, it needed time to grow its economy, modernize its military, and, in Chinese terms, accumulate comprehensive national power. Adopting a low-profile and basically cooperative approach to China's major external relationships served these goals. Even when faced with highly disruptive events that could have derailed this strategy—such as the 1989 Tiananmen massacre, the collapse of the Soviet Union in 1991, the 1999 Belgrade bombing, and the 2001 EP-3 incident—China's essential response (putting aside the initial rhetoric and posturing) was to stabilize its periphery and its most important

relationships; rebuild and expand its image, reputation and influence; and double down on expanding its economy and modernizing its military. In this sense, Deng's dictums about taking a low-profile approach served China's broader strategic goals, even though it required China to defer on asserting its interests. An important corollary to this view was that as much as China feared the US sought to contain its rise, the United States was also critical to China's rejuvenation. China's US policy reflected its efforts to balance these opposing imperatives.

Under Xi, China may be reassessing this basic strategic calculation about the United States. His statements and actions suggest a reexamination along the following lines: a confidence in China's accumulating economic and military

Under Xi, China may be reassessing this basic strategic calculation about the United States.

capabilities; a greater emphasis on self-reliance, economically, technologically, and militarily; a desire for China to do more in Asia and globally; a growing concern about US actions that seek to constrain, if not derail, China's revitalization; a belief China can withstand tension and friction with the United States (especially given China's global links and profile); and a diminishing belief that China can or should be so reliant on the United States.<sup>37</sup>

To be sure, it is not certain that China's fundamental strategy toward the United States has changed, even as Xi has been more willing to compete openly and in ways that generate friction. Xi has not responded to Trump's NSS proclamations and the trade war with an overt shift to a more confrontational strategy. Rather, his approach has involved steps to negotiate, communicate, and avoid escalation. Xi and other top leaders still talk about the persistence of "the period of strategic opportunity" during which China can pursue revitalization without distraction, and Chinese scholars still talk about maintaining the approach of "dou er bu puo" (struggle but not break) as a guide to US-China relations. Nonetheless, it is uncertain how long this Chinese restraint will last. In recent years and in general, Chinese statements and actions indicate that China is now less focused on playing for time, as Deng did, and more on leveraging Chinese capabilities to advance its external interests, albeit without provoking a confrontation with other major powers like the United States.

# **Cyclical Drivers**

There is also a set of cyclical or short-term forces that stem largely from the policies of the Trump administration; as argued above, there has been more consistency than change in China's US policy in the face of Trump's confrontational

approach. These drivers are cyclical in the sense that they stem from the political and economic cycles in both countries, but especially in the United States. Since normalization in 1979, every president and administration has pursued their own flavor of China policy, and the Trump team is no different. The distinguishing feature of Trump's China policy is the degree of difference from past administrations, and how it is only accentuating the arenas of competition while diminishing the role of cooperation.

First, the Trump administration has built up and then relied on the personal relationship between presidents Trump and Xi to manage the US-China relationship. While presidential ties have always been important, they are now the main mechanism for managing relations. Trump and Xi dictate and drive the bilateral agenda. This may have been by design on the part of Trump as a way to further burnish his status and image. As reflected in his public comments, he believes that his personal ties to Xi are a ballast in the relationship, and he seeks to use his personal relationship as a source of leverage, with limited effect to date. Historically, bilateral momentum emanated not just from presidential-level communications, but from a broad bilateral agenda and communication at multiple levels across both governments. These latter features provided the relationship with a degree of stability because they could be leveraged to manage disagreements and solve problems.

Second is that the Trump administration has allowed the main channels in the relationship to atrophy. The four cabinet-level dialogues that were set up at the April 2017 Mar-a-Lago meeting—covering economics, diplomacy and security, cyber affairs, and cultural ties—have all atrophied. Very few met in 2018, and none convened in 2019. The one obvious exception is the regular meetings in 2019 between US Trade Representative Robert Lighthizer and Vice Premier Liu He to negotiate a trade deal, but even they didn't start meeting until January 2019, almost two years into the first term and after Trump personally directed Lighthizer to be the US lead. As a result, the phone calls, letters, and meetings between Trump and Xi are not only the most important mechanism for managing relations; they are becoming the only ones.

Third, the Trump team lacks a coherent strategy and policy toward China. There is no clear set of priorities in Trump's China policy and, reportedly, little internal process to develop one. Trump's 2017 NSS called China a "strategic competitor" and a "revisionist state" but then, in June 2019 following his meeting with Xi at the G-20, Trump publicly said, "I think we're going to be strategic partners. I think we can help each other." Trump's China trade policy has rightly focused on serious problems such as market access, IP protection, and forced technology transfer. But Trump never mentions these challenges and instead focuses on reducing the bilateral trade deficit. It is

unclear how the extensive tariffs on China are meant to incentivize China to make costly and difficult structural changes in its economy.

Fourth, the Trump administration does not see much value in cooperating with China and believes that pressure is the best way to elicit change in Chinese behavior. The US withdrawal from the Paris accord on climate change and the Iran nuclear deal removed natural arenas to cooperate, and the White House's general disdain for multilateral organizations has further limited such opportunities. In my discussions with current administration officials, it is clear that some see attempts to cooperate as signaling weakness and handing leverage to China, even when it is in both sides' interest to do so. To date, the public statements on China from senior US officials seldom, if ever, mention cooperation. The administration is more focused on using broad based pressure in the form of public criticism, tariffs, military threats, export controls, and investment restrictions as the main tool to change China's behavior. There is little talk of a common agenda or the value of incentives as tools to manage problems in the relationship.<sup>40</sup>

## **Buffers and Stabilizers: The Fading Saviors?**

As the drivers of competition deepen, broaden, and intensify, it is important to analyze the buffers and stabilizers to assess the overall trajectory of this complex relationship. These are the forces in the US-China relationship—some related to policymaking as well as communication and some related to policy actions—which either dampen the differences or offset them. Such forces play a role in most bilateral relationships, but buffers and stabilizers have always been a particularly important part of the US-China relationship due to the persistence of differences and volatility. My assessment of the buffers and stabilizers is that most are now of limited value, have fading relevance, or are inoperative.

#### **Fading Buffers**

Political leadership in both Washington and Beijing has been essential to the stability of the US-China relationship from its inception in 1971. Historically, the two leaders have served as key sources of crisis management and a firebreak on escalating tensions. At different times and to differing degrees, US and Chinese leaders have stepped in to steady the relationship during and after difficult periods. Prominent examples include in 1979 to complete normalization, in 1982 to negotiate the Taiwan arms sales communique, in 1989 following Tiananmen, in 1994 when President Clinton de-linked MFN from human rights, in the mid-1990s after the Taiwan Straits crisis, in 1999 after the Belgrade bombing, in the late 1990s and early 2000s in negotiating

China's WTO accession, in spring 2001 during the EP-3 spy plane collision crisis, and in 2014 to negotiate the US-China climate deal. In all these instances, actions by the top leaders on either side (and sometimes both sides) were critical to preserving the relationship and figuring out how to rebuild ties. This leadership role is especially important on the Chinese side, given that few Chinese policymakers beyond the president have the credibility or authority to make the hard decisions necessary to recalibrate relations with the United States, especially in a crisis.

Leaders can also damage relations. Trump's penchant for tariffs, actions against Huawei, and expansive trade demands have collectively made reaching a negotiated solution harder and have destabilized the broader relationship. Also, if Trump were to reach a trade deal with Xi, he may then step back from US-China ties; in this scenario, his advisors may execute a more comprehensive strategy of "strategic competition." Meanwhile, as mentioned above, Xi's desire to pursue China's global and regional interests through more activist policies is bumping up against US interests. China's ongoing efforts to coerce Taiwan and SCS claimants offer recent examples. As noted above, Xi's crackdown at home,

especially against minorities in Xinjiang and possibly in Hong Kong, is being seen in the United States as further evidence of the ideological differences between the two countries.

Second, the US-China relationship may be losing one of its strongest sources of ballast and momentum: economic ties and the US business community. Since the first US tariffs were adopted in summer 2018, bilateral trade has contracted about 13 percent; for the first half of 2019, China dropped to be the third

The relationship may be losing one of its strongest sources of ballast: the US business community.

largest trading partner after Canada and Mexico.  $^{41}$  According to the Rhodium group, two-way foreign direct investment (FDI) flows dropped nearly 60 percent year-over-year in 2018 and 70 percent when compared to 2016.

Moreover, the US business community has gone from broadly supportive and vocal about bilateral economic ties to being mixed and largely silent (with some vocal critics). US firms have become increasingly frustrated with doing business in China due to declining market access, persistent loss of IP, and expanding industrial policies. US technology firms in sectors effectively banned from China (such as social media and online streaming) are exasperated. While many US firms still enjoy revenue growth in China, others' market share and profitability are declining. As a result, the business community is no longer united in its defense of economic relations, and many members have become

advocates for enhanced investment controls and export controls. Even long-time supporters of US-China economic ties, such as former Secretary of Treasury Henry M. Paulson, have been very critical of China's business environment and Xi's economic choices.<sup>43</sup>

Based on a 2019 survey of the business climate, the American Chamber of Commerce based in Beijing concluded that "the overall outlook has shifted from cautious optimism to cautious pessimism, as many longstanding concerns—especially inconsistent regulations and uneven enforcement—persist, even as new challenges—namely bilateral US-China tensions—take center stage." Similar trends are apparent for European companies. According to the European Union's survey data, "Optimism on growth over the next two years dropped from 62 percent in 2018 to 45 percent in 2019." This frustration and pessimism may be mirrored on the Chinese side given the major decline in Chinese investment into the United States. According to Rhodium group data, in 2018 there was an 80 percent decline in Chinese FDI in the United States to just US\$5.4 billion (from \$29 billion in 2017 and \$46.5 billion in 2016).

As a cyclical phenomenon, however, this may change. US firms' views of the China market are a function of the structure of their operations in China. Some firms sourcing low-end manufactured goods in China are moving their supply chains, and others are staying in China but diversifying sources of supply. Even then, technology firms cannot easily replicate the supply-cluster synergies that exist in China. For those firms in capital-intensive industries who produce in and sell into China, the costs are far too high to move. <sup>47</sup> In fact, some firms, such as Boeing, Tesla, and Exxon, are actually expanding their investments. Notably, projections of a massive shift in supply chains due to US tariffs and longstanding US concerns have not materialized.

Third, a common narrative at the heart of US-China relations, especially in the 1980s, has been that shared threats and common challenges have always kept US and Chinese security interests sufficiently aligned. Prominent examples include the Soviet Union during the 1980s, counterterrorism after 9/11 (and through the bulk of the 2000s), the global financial crisis in the late 2000s, and climate change during this decade. It is debatable whether these common interests served this lofty function, especially in recent years. Going forward, it is less likely that one will emerge to serve this function. That is not to argue that there are not common challenges the two can work on including global financial stability, climate change, humanitarian disasters, global health and pandemic diseases, and nonproliferation (but probably not including North Korea). Rather, the argument is that the United States and China have mixed interests on many of these, and none of them are likely—individually or collectively—to create a new binding force in the relationship. As the sources of competition grow, it will be more difficult for the remaining areas of bilateral

cooperation to compensate for the competitive forces, especially when the cooperation is hard to elicit and of limited value to the United States.

A fourth traditional stabilizer of possible declining value is nuclear weapons. Unlike with the Soviet Union during the Cold War, nuclear weapons have never been at the foreground of US-China relations; in fact, they have been decidedly in the background. That is a function of the traditionally limited role China has assigned to its nuclear weapons and China's focus on building up its conventional capabilities in its regional military competition with the United States. However, this could be changing. As China

It is less likely that a common interest will emerge to create a binding force in the relationship.

reaches its goals for building a credible nuclear retaliatory capability and as US-China military competition in the Western Pacific intensifies, China might begin to contemplate acquiring nuclear capabilities to give it damage limitation options above and beyond possessing a credible deterrent. Nuclear weapons may also begin to play a larger role in US defense planning if it falls behind in the competition for conventional military superiority.

Deliberate US policy actions could also bring nuclear weapons forward in US-China relations, prompting China to revise its limited views on the roles and missions of nuclear weapons. A future decision to re-deploy low-yield nuclear weapons in Asia could prompt China to do so. In addition, the US withdrawal from the INF treaty now raises the prospect of the United States deploying INF-capable missiles to East Asia. Assuming Washington can find a host for them, this action could prompt China to rethink its nuclear doctrine and force structure. Also, a more brazen nuclear-capable North Korea could lead Japan and South Korea to rethink their nuclear postures—both within and outside the US alliance. This, in turn, would trigger a considerable Chinese response, possibly including active consideration of damage limitation strategies. Any of these possibilities could bring nuclear weapons to the foreground of the US-China agenda, and not in a stabilizing manner.

## **Stabilizing Forces?**

When evaluating the effectiveness of bilateral buffers and stabilizers, it may not be all bad news. The role of public opinion in the United States and in China may serve as a stabilizing force, but the evidence is mixed, and we may be in a transition moment on this variable. According to Pew Research Center data, between 2005 and 2018, *unfavorable* views of China stayed consistently between 29 and 55 percent, suggesting the US public may not support a highly competitive and

costly US strategy. During this period, *favorable* views of China similarly vacillated between 35 and 52 percent. Yet, the most recent August 2019 poll marked a sharp turn in US perceptions: 60 percent of Americans have an unfavorable view of China, up from 47 percent in 2018. Despite this big shift, in this round of the poll more Americans said China's growing economy is good for the United States than bad (50 percent versus 41 percent, respectively) even though over 50 percent see US-China economic ties as bad. A notable feature of this poll—acknowledged by Pew—is that current trade tensions likely colored negative views toward China. As the Pew analysis states, "Those in the U.S. who see economic ties with China as bad are much more likely than those who think the nations have good economic ties to have overall unfavorable views of China (71 percent versus 47 percent)."

When it comes to views of the United States, most Chinese are not particularly positive. Based on 2016 Pew data, only 44 percent of the Chinese public give the United States a positive rating, which is a notable contrast with the global median of 69 percent. Indeed, 67 percent of Chinese think China has already displaced the United States or will in the future. Accordingly, 54 percent say the United States is trying to prevent China from becoming as powerful as America. Age matters in Chinese public opinion: 59 percent of Chinese adults under 30 give the United States a positive rating, compared with 29 percent of those 50 and older. Interestingly, among this younger age group in Pew's 2012 poll, 59 percent said they like American ideas about democracy compared with 40 percent of the 50 and older group.

A final potential buffer is the views of US allies and partners in Asia, who fear having to choose between Washington and Beijing and thus may seek to ease tensions and lessen the competition. As Trump's China policy has evolved, some Asian leaders have stepped forward and publicly shared their concerns about the confrontational tone and actions on both sides. Singapore's prime minister and foreign minister both stressed the need for Washington and Beijing to understand the costs of permanent long-term conflict. Even stalwart US allies like Australia are feeling the pressure of US-China friction. In a June speech by the newly re-elected Prime Minister Scott Morrison, he cautioned both Washington and Beijing to find a less confrontational way to solve the current trade dispute: "It is therefore important that US-China trade tensions are resolved in the broader context of their special power responsibilities in a way that is WTO-consistent and does not undermine the interests of other parties, including Australia ... It is in no-one's interest in the Indo-Pacific to see an inevitably more competitive US-China relationship become adversarial in character."53 These words are the diplomatic equivalent of raising a yellow flag of caution for Washington and Beijing.

#### **Troubled Times Ahead**

There is a unique and worrisome convergence in the longer-term structural drivers and the short-term cyclical ones at the heart of US-China relations. Both are pushing this relationship in a more competitive direction, and the resulting competition is on a broader range of issues and involving more actors. This is occurring at the same time that the classic buffers and stabilizers to competition are diminished, if not inoperative. It is uncertain that a new US president would or could fundamentally change this dynamic or that Xi Jinping would radically change course in the coming years. Many of these drivers are tied to the identities, material interests, and capabilities of both countries, suggesting,

but not guaranteeing, their perpetuity. Thus, we appear to be entering a new phase of the relationship unlike past ones; this one will be characterized by the primacy of competition and an augmented risk of conflict and confrontation.

This sobering conclusion raises several general considerations for policymakers. First, competition, as defined in this article, is more of a condition than a strategy. It is not enough for policymakers to call for more competition with China—they need to

It is uncertain that a new US president would or could fundamentally change this competitive dynamic.

debate how the United States competes: with what tools, on what issues, and at what costs. The intensifying competition, with its structural roots, will require US policymakers to think more creatively about strategies to address the challenge, including those that seek to constrain and/or blunt Chinese power as it grows and diversifies.

Second, many analysts talk about finding a balance in US-China relations between competition and cooperation, but it will be increasingly hard to do so as the latter become more prominent and the former remains narrow and of limited value. To be sure, US and Chinese policymakers will always be able to find areas of cooperation, but whether these are strategic in value and can offset diverging interests is an open question.

Third, US strategy and policy going forward will require a higher degree of integration at home and abroad. The United States needs to coordinate more among government, business, and academia; internationally, coalitions of likeminded countries will have the greatest chance of shaping China's choices on economics, security, technology, and governance. Lastly, given the scope of the structural competition, policymakers should refresh US thinking about the applicability of past concepts used to manage US-China relations. These

include the relative value of strategic dialogue, the effectiveness of reassurance, the payoff from cooperation, and the value of seeking stability in the overall relationship.

#### **Notes**

- Homi Kharas, The Unprecedented Expansion of the Global Middle Class: An Update, (Washington, DC: Brookings Institution Press, February 2017), https://www.brookings.edu/research/the-unprecedented-expansion-of-the-global-middle-class-2/.
- "DoD Focus on Asia-Pacific Balance," US Department of Defense, archived website, accessed August 26, 2019, https://archive.defense.gov/home/features/2015/0415\_asia-pacific-rebalance/.
- Robert O. Work and Greg Grant, Beating the Americans at Their Own Game: An Offset Strategy with Chinese Characteristics (Washington, DC: Center for a New American Security, June 6, 2019), https://www.cnas.org/publications/reports/beating-the-americans-at-their-own-game.
- 4. There is no systematic study of China's actions against US allies. There are several case studies on US allies including: Peter Harrell, Elizabeth Rosenberg, and Edoardo Saravalle, China's Use Of Coercive Economic Measures, (Washington, DC: Center for New American Security, June 2018), https://s3.amazonaws.com/files.cnas.org/documents/China\_Use\_FINAL-1.pdf?mtime=20180604161240; Bonnie S. Glaser, Daniel G. Sofio, and David A. Parker, "The Good, the THAAD, and the Ugly: China's Campaign Against Deployment, and What to Do About It," Foreign Affairs, February 15, 2017, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/united-states/2017-02-15/good-thaad-and-ugly; on more recent pressure, see Taisei Hoyama and Fumi Matsumoto, "China Pressures US Allies in Huawei Tug-of-War," Nikkei Asia Review, February 24, 2019, https://asia.nikkei.com/Economy/Trade-war/China-pressures-US-allies-in-Huawei-tug-of-war.
- Anne-Marie Brady, Magic Weapons: China's Political Influence Activities under Xi Jinping (Washington, DC: Kissinger Institute on China and the United States, September 2018), https://www.wilsoncenter.org/article/magic-weapons-chinas-political-influence-activities-under-xi-jinping.
- 6. For a comprehensive analysis of the grey zone challenge globally, see Lyle J. Morris et al., Gaining Competitive Advantage in the Gray Zone: Response Options for Coercive Aggression below the Threshold of Major War, (Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation, 2019), https://www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/research\_reports/RR2900/RR2942/RAND\_RR2942.pdf; for an assessment of the China maritime dimension, see Michael Green et al., Countering Coercion in Maritime Asia: The Theory and Practice of Gray Zone Deterrence (Washington, DC: Center for Strategic and International Studies, May 9, 2017), https://www.csis.org/analysis/countering-coercion-maritime-asia.
- On Xi's efforts to enhance the role of the state in the economy, see Nicholas R. Lardy, The State Strikes Back: The End of Economic Reform in China? (New York: Columbia University Press, 2019).

As the US-China trade war escalated in fall 2018, Xi Jinping and Chinese policymakers increasingly stressed the theme of greater self-reliance in agriculture, manufacturing and technology. See "可近平感慨北大荒的沧桑巨变'了不起'," [Xi Jinping Feels the Great Changes of the Great Northern Wilderness Are 'Extraordinary'], Xinhua, September

- 26, 2018, http://www.xinhuanet.com/politics/2018-09/26/c\_1123481681.htm; Xu Wei, "Xi stresses nation's self-reliance," *China Daily*, September 27, 2019, http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/201809/27/WS5babed9aa310c4cc775e8414.html; on technology, see Zhong Xuanli, "没有任何力量能够阻挡中国人民实现梦想的步伐" [No Force Can Stop the Chinese People from Realizing Their Dreams], (*People's Daily*, May 17, 2019, http://paper.people.com.cn/rmrb/html/2019-05/17/nw.D110000renmrb\_20190517\_6-01. htm. This latter author is believed to be a pseudonym for the Central Committee's Propaganda Department. Also see Jun Mai and Amanda Lee, "Xi Jinping Calls for Self-Reliance as China Grapples with Long-Term US Challenge of Trade War and Ban on Huawei and Other Technology Manufacturers," *South China Morning Post*, May 22, 2019, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/politics/article/3011388/xi-jinping-calls-self-reliance-chinagrapples-long-term-us.
- 8. For a good summary of changing US-China economic dynamics, see Orville Schell and Susan L. Shirk, Course Correction: Toward an Effective and Sustainable China Policy, Task Force Report (New York: Asia Society, February 2019), https://asiasociety.org/sites/default/files/inline-files/CourseCorrection\_FINAL\_2.7.19\_0.pdf; also see Hearing on China: Challenges for U.S. Commerce before the Senate Committee on Commerce, Science and Transportation's Subcommittee on Security, 116th Cong. (March 7, 2019) (testimony of Daniel Rosen, founding partner of Rhodium Group), transcript available at https://rhg.com/wp-content/uploads/2019/03/RHG\_Rosen-Senate-Testimony\_7March2019.pdf.
- US Chamber of Commerce, Made in China 2025: Global Ambitions Built on Local Protections, (Washington, DC: US Chamber of Commerce, 2017), https://www.uschamber.com/sites/default/files/final\_made\_in\_china\_2025\_report\_full.pdf.
- James McGregor, China's Drive for "Indigenous Innovation": A Web of Industrial Policies (Washington, DC: US Chamber of Commerce, 2010), https://www.uschamber.com/sites/default/files/documents/files/100728chinareport\_0\_0.pdf.
- 11. These vulnerabilities are discussed in the 2017 NSS. Also see Michael Brown and Pavneet Singh, China's Technology Transfer Strategy: How Chinese Investments in Emerging Technology Enable a Strategic Competitor to Access the Crown Jewels of U.S. Innovation, (Mountain View, CA: Defense Innovation Unit Experimental, January 2018), at https://admin.govexec.com/media/diux chinatechnologytransferstudy jan 2018 (1).pdf.
- 12. Schell and Shirk, 27.
- 13. Schell and Shirk, 27.
- National Security Strategy of the United States of America, (Washington, DC: The White House, 2017), https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2017/12/NSS-Final-12-18-2017-0905.pdf.
- 15. For an analysis of this seminal term, see Elsa Kania et al., "China's Strategic Thinking on Building Power in Cyberspace," New America Foundation (blog), September 25, 2017, https://www.newamerica.org/cybersecurity-initiative/blog/chinas-strategic-thinking-building-power-cyberspace/; Rogier Creemers et al., "Wangluo Qiangguo: Understanding and Translating a Crucial Slogan and 'Cyber Superpower' Ambition," New America Foundation (blog), May 31, 2018, https://www.newamerica.org/cybersecurity-initiative/digichina/blog/lexicon-wangluo-qiangguo/; On the economic dimension, see Paul Triolo, et al., "Xi Jinping Puts 'Indigenous Innovation' and 'Core Technologies' at the Center of Development Priorities," New America Foundation (blog), May 1, 2018, https://www.newamerica.org/cybersecurity-initiative/digichina/blog/xi-jinping-puts-indigenous-innovation-and-core-technologies-center-development-priorities/.

- 16. For Xi's thinking on the risks facing China and the need for more self-reliance across the board, see Xin Ming, "坚持底线思维的实践辩证法" [Persevere with the Practice of Bottom-Line Thinking], People's Daily, January 23, 2019, http://theory.people.com.cn/n1/2019/0123/c40531-30586440.html. The theme of self-reliance first became prominent in Chinese media in Fall 2018 when the trade war escalated, but it became even more pronounced in May 2019 when the US put Huawei on the Commerce Department's Entity List. Afterward, Chinese official and media outlets stressed the importance of technology self-sufficiency. See Zhong Xuanli and Mai and Lee.
- Tarun Chabra, The China Challenge, Democracy, and U.S. Grand Strategy (Washington, DC: Brookings Institution, February 2019), https://www.brookings.edu/research/the-china-challenge-democracy-and-u-s-grand-strategy/; Adrian Shahbaz, Freedom on the Net 2018: The Rise of Digital Authoritarianism, (Washington, DC: Freedom House, October 2018), https://freedomhouse.org/sites/default/files/FOTN\_2018\_Final%20Booklet\_11\_1\_2018.pdf.
- 18. Kate O'Keefe, "U.S. to Restrict Chinese Chip Maker from Doing Business with American Firms," Wall Street Journal, October 29, 2018, https://www.wsj.com/articles/u-s-restricts-state-owned-chinese-chip-maker-from-doing-business-with-american-firms-1540837561. On the range of US concerns, see Mark Warner, "The China Challenge and Critical Next Steps for the United States," speech, Brookings Institution, May 15, 2019, https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2019/05/15/the-china-challenge-and-critical-next-steps-for-the-united-states/.
- 19. Brown and Singh.
- Kate O'Keeffe and Brian Spegele, "How a Big U.S. Chip Maker Gave China the 'Keys to the Kingdom," Wall Street Journal, May 27, 2019, https://www.wsj.com/articles/u-srestricts-state-owned-chinese-chip-maker-from-doing-business-with-american-firms-1540837561
- 21. On supply chain risk, see Brown and Singh.
- 22. On the case for maintaining US hegemony in Asia, see Robert D. Blackwill and Ashley J. Tellis, "A New U.S. Grand Strategy towards China," National Interest, April 13, 2015, https://nationalinterest.org/feature/wake-america-china-must-be-contained-12616; and Ashley J. Tellis, "Power and Ideas in the Making of Strategy," in Strategic Asia 2017–18: Power, Ideas, and Military Strategy in the Asia-Pacific, ed. Ashley J. Tellis et al. (Seattle: National Bureau of Asian Research, November 2017). On the case for US accommodation and balance with China, see Michael D. Swaine, Wenyan Deng, and Aube Rey Lescure, Creating a Stable Asia: An Agenda for a U.S.-China Balance of Power (Washington, DC: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, October 2016), https://carnegieendowment.org/files/CEIP\_Swaine\_U.S.-Asia\_Final.pdf.
- "Full text of Xi Jinping's report at 19th CPC National Congress," China Daily, November 4, 2017, http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/china/19thcpcnationalcongress/2017-11/04/content\_34115212.htm
- 24. "Xi Urges Breaking New Ground in Major Country Diplomacy with Chinese Characteristics," Xinhua, June 24, 2018, http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2018-06/24/c\_137276269.htm.
- 25. Some argue that Xi signaled a shift away from Deng's thinking and toward a more ambitious approach to diplomacy as early as 2014. See Bonnie S. Glaser and Deep Pal, "Is China's Charm Offensive Dead?," China Brief 14, no. 15 (July 2014), https://jamestown.org/program/is-chinas-charm-offensive-dead/; and Michael D. Swaine, "Xi Jinping's Address to

- the Central Conference on Work Relating to Foreign Affairs: Assessing and Advancing Major-Power Diplomacy with Chinese Characteristics," *China Leadership Monitor*, no. 46 (Winter 2015), https://www.hoover.org/sites/default/files/clm46ms.pdf. Xi's ambitions were reportedly further evident in 2018, but there was no media report on the full text of his speech. See Kevin Rudd, "Xi Jinping, China and the Global Order: The Significance of China's 2018 Central Foreign Policy Work Conference," address to the Lee Kuan Yew School of Public Policy, National University of Singapore, June 26, 2018, https://asiasociety.org/sites/default/files/2019-01/Xi%20Jinping\_China%20and%20the%20Global %20Order.pdf For a recent and useful summary of Chinese views about China's evolving role in global affairs, see *China-U.S. Relations: Exploring a New Pathway to a Win-Win Partnership*, (Washington, DC: Center for Strategic and International Studies, 2017), https://csis-prod.s3.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/publication/170705\_Chinese\_Side\_Report\_Exploring\_EN.pdf?oQQKIfaSoUC9IIKEJiVys.q2dSCM9Ay7.
- 26. On Xi's approach to global governance, see Michael J. Mazarr, Timothy R. Heath, and Astrid Stuth Cevallos, China and the International Order (Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation, 2018), https://www.rand.org/pubs/research\_reports/RR2423.html; Suisheng Zhao, "A Revisionist Stakeholder: China and the Post-World War II World Order," Journal of Contemporary China 27, no. 113 (April 2018), https://doi.org/10.1080/10670564.2018.1458029; and Da Wei and Wang Wen, "Towards Better Global Governance," in China-US Relations: Exploring a New Pathway to A Win-Win Partnership, ed. Fu Ying and Wang Jisi (Beijing: National Institute for Global Strategy at the Chinese Academy of Social Sciences, 2017), https://csis-prod.s3.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/publication/170705\_Chinese\_Side\_Report\_Exploring\_EN.pdf.
- 27. "习近平在第二届'一带一路'国际合作高峰论坛开幕式上的主旨演讲" [Keynote Speech by Xi Jinping at the Opening Ceremony of the Second 'Belt and Road' Forum for International Cooperation], *Xinhua*, April 26, 2019, http://www.xinhuanet.com/silkroad/2019-04/26/c\_1124420187.htm.
- 28. Gillian Tett, "China Grapples with its BRI Lending Binge," Financial Times, May 2, 2019, https://www.ft.com/content/c976cde2-6cd0-11e9-80c7-60ee53e6681d. Also see this speech: Christine Lagarde, "BRI 2.0: Stronger Frameworks in the New Phase of Belt and Road," speech, Beijing, International Monetary Fund, April 26, 2019, https://www.imf.org/en/News/Articles/2019/04/25/sp042619-stronger-frameworks-in-the-new-phase-of-belt-and-road.
- Robert Kagan, Dangerous Nation: America's Foreign Policy from Its Earliest Days to the Dawn
  of the Twentieth Century, (New York, Vintage Books, 2006); Robert Kagan, The World
  America Made, (New York: Vintage Books, 2012).
- 30. Elizabeth Economy, "China's New Revolution: The Reign of Xi Jinping," *Foreign Affairs* 97, no. 3, (May/June 2018), https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/2018-04-17/chinas-new-revolution.
- 31. Brady; on Australia, see Damien Cave and Jacqueline Williams, "Australian Politics Is Open to Foreign Cash, and China Has Much to Gain," New York Times, June 6, 2017, at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/06/06/world/australia/china-political-influence-campaign-finance. html; also see Damien Cave, "Australia's China Challenge," New York Times, May 20, 2019, https://www.nytimes.com/2019/05/20/world/australia/australia-china.html.
- Adrian Shahbaz, Freedom on the Net 2018: The Rise of Digital Authoritarianism (Washington, DC: Freedom House, October 2018), https://freedomhouse.org/sites/default/files/FOTN\_2018\_Final%20Booklet\_11\_1\_2018.pdf.

- 33. Jessica Chen Weiss, "A World Safe for Autocracy: China's Rise and the Future of Global Politics," *Foreign Affairs* 98, no. 4 (July/August 2019), https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/2019-06-11/world-safe-autocracy.
- 34. Larry Diamond and Orville Schell, Chinese Influence and American Interests: Promoting Constructive Vigilance (Stanford, CA: Hoover Institution Press, 2019); Elizabeth Economy, The Third Revolution: Xi Jinping and the New Chinese State (New York: Oxford University Press, 2018); Warner; Schell and Shirk.
- 35. David M. Edelstein, "Cooperation, Uncertainty, and the Rise of China: It's about Time," Washington Quarterly 41, no. 1 (2018), https://doi.org/10.1080/0163660X.2018.1445904.
- 36. For an analysis of the rapid shift in US views, see Alastair Iain Johnston, "The Failures of the 'Failure of Engagement' with China," Washington Quarterly 42, no 2 (Summer 2019); Wang Jisi et al., "Did America Get China Wrong? The Engagement Debate," Foreign Affairs 97, no. 4, July/August 2018
- 37. The claims about Xi's thinking in this paragraph are derived from my personal experience in meetings with him and other senior Chinese officials, including Politburo Member Yang Jiechi and State Councilor and Foreign Minister Wang Yi. They are also based on my readings of several speeches of Xi, both the public text as well as Chinese media reports when the full text is not publicly available, including: the October 2013 Peripheral Affairs Work Conference, the November 2014 Central Foreign Affairs Work Conference, the May 2014 Fourth Summit of the Conference on Interaction and Confidence Building Measures in Asia (Shanghai), the April 2015 60th Anniversary Celebration of the Bandung agreement (Indonesia), the January 2017 World Economic Forum (Davos), the May 2017 opening session of the Belt and Road Forum for International Cooperation, the October 2017 19<sup>th</sup> Party Congress, the June 2018 Central Foreign Affairs Work Conference, and the April 2019 second Belt and Road Forum for International Cooperation.
- 38. Evan S. Medeiros, "China Reacts: Assessing Beijing's Response to Trump's New China Strategy," *China Leadership Monitor*, no. 59 (Spring 2019), https://www.prcleader.org/medeiros.
- 39. Donald J. Trump, "Remarks by President Trump in Press Conference," Imperial Hotel Osaka, Japan, June 29, 2019, The White House, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/remarks-president-trump-press-conference-osaka-japan/.
- Gerry Shih, "As U.S.-China Relations Fray, Beijing Directs its Fury at One Target: Mike Pompeo," Washington Post, June 27, 2019, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/as-u-s-china-relations-tumble-beijing-unleashes-fury-at-one-target-mike-pompeo/2019/06/27/c952ec90-98c9-11e9-a027-c571fd3d394d story.html.
- 41. This percentage is calculated by comparing aggregate trade in good in June 2018 to June 2019. The data is from the US Census Bureau, https://www.census.gov/foreign-trade/balance/c5700.html.
- 42. Thilo Hanemann et al., Two-Way Street: 2019 Update US-China Direct Investment Trends (New York: Rhodium Group, May 8, 2019), https://rhg.com/research/two-way-street-2019-update-us-china-direct-investment-trends/.
- 43. Henry M. Paulson, Jr., "Remarks by Henry M. Paulson, Jr on the United States and China at a Crossroads," Bloomberg New Economy Forum, Singapore, November 7, 2018, Paulson Institute, http://www.paulsoninstitute.org/news/2018/11/06/statement-by-henry-m-paulson-jr-on-the-united-states-and-china-at-a-crossroads/.

- 44. 2019 China Business Climate Survey Report (Beijing: American Chamber of Commerce in the People's Republic of China, February 2019), https://www.amchamchina.org/about/press-center/amcham-statement/growth-continues-amid-heightened-uncertainty.
- 45. European Business in China: Business Confidence Survey in 2019 (Shanghai: European Union Chamber of Commerce in China, May 2019).
- 46. Hanemann, et al.
- 47. On supply chain movement, see Lance Noble, How Multinationals Are Managing the Trade War (Hong Kong: Gavekal Dragonomics, June 4, 2019).
- 48. Fiona S. Cunningham and M. Taylor Fravel, "Assuring Assured Retaliation: China's Nuclear Posture and U.S.-China Strategic Stability," *International Security* 40, no. 2 (Fall 2015), https://www.mitpressjournals.org/doi/full/10.1162/ISEC\_a\_00215; Liping Xia, China's Nuclear Doctrine: Debates and Evolution (Washington, DC: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, June 2016), https://carnegieendowment.org/2016/06/30/china-s-nuclear-doctrine-debates-and-evolution-pub-63967.
- 49. See Elbridge Colby, "Welcome to China and America's Nuclear Nightmare," National Interest, December 19, 2014, https://nationalinterest.org/feature/welcome-china-americas-nuclear-nightmare-11891; and Elbridge Colby, "If You Want Peace, Prepare for Nuclear War: A Strategy for the New Great-Power Rivalry," Foreign Affairs 97, no. 6 (November/December 2018), https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/2018-10-15/if-you-want-peace-prepare-nuclear-war. Also see Thomas G. Mahnken, Grace B. Kim, and Adam Lemon, Piercing the Fog of Peace: Developing Innovative Operational Concepts for a New Era (Washington, DC: The Center for Strategic and Budgetary Assessments, 2019), https://csbaonline.org/research/publications/piercing-the-fog-of-peace-developing-innovative-operational-concepts-for-a-.
- 50. Laura Silver, Kat Devlin, and Christine Huang, U.S. Views of China Turn Sharply Negative amid Trade Tensions, Pew Research Center, August 13, 2019, https://www.pewresearch.org/global/2019/08/13/u-s-views-of-china-turn-sharply-negative-amid-trade-tensions/
- Richard Wike, 6 Facts about How Americans and Chinese See Each Other, Pew Research Center, March 30, 2016, https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2016/03/30/6-facts-about-how-americans-and-chinese-see-each-other/.
- 52. Lee Hsien Long, "PM Lee Hsien Loong at the IISS Shangri-La Dialogue 2019," keynote address, Singapore, May 31, 2019, Prime Minister's Office Singapore, https://www.pmo.gov.sg/Newsroom/PM-Lee-Hsien-Loong-at-the-IISS-Shangri-La-Dialogue-2019; and Vivian Balakrishnan, "Seeking Opportunities amidst Disruption—A View from Singapore with Dr. Vivian Balakrishnan," CSIS Banyan Tree Leadership Forum, Center for Strategic and International Studies, Washington, DC, May 15, 2019, https://www.csis.org/events/banyan-tree-leadership-forum-vivian-balakrishnan-minister-foreign-affairs-singapore.
- 53. Scott Morrison, "Where We Live," Asialink Bloomberg address, Sydney, June 26, 2019, https://www.pm.gov.au/media/where-we-live-asialink-bloomberg-address.